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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed December 2, 2016.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

she sustained a compensable injury to her neck and left

shoulder.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,

the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant did not prove she sustained a compensable

injury to her neck or left shoulder.  
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that the claimant, now age 58,

became employed with Cargill in February 2007.  The

claimant treated at Ozarks Community Hospital on

November 12, 2014: “She has been lifting boxes at work

over her head.  She’s had pain in her left arm and

shoulder.  She is 4 foot 6 inches tall, very short so

I’m sure that this is causing a lot of pain....I told

her we would go ahead and x-ray the shoulder but I think

this is a muscular inflammation from the lifting....X-

ray of the left shoulder is basically within normal

limits.”  Dr. Nancy L. Jones assessed “1.  Left shoulder

pain.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s left shoulder was

taken on November 12, 2014, with the impression, “Mild

to moderate left AC joint arthrosis.”

The claimant signed a “Cargill Employee Statement

Of Injury” on November 21, 2014.  The Employee Statement

Of Injury indicated, “While detoeing hurts some in wrist

& forearm - into shoulder.”  The record indicates that

Dr. Karl Haws evaluated the claimant on November 21,

2014, at which time the claimant reported pain in her

left shoulder, arm, and wrist.  Dr. Haws assessed “1. 

Overuse strain LUE.”      
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The parties stipulated that “the employee-employer-

carrier relationship existed on December 2, 2014.”  The

claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  And what happened on December 2nd, 2014?

A.  I had an accident in poultry service.

Q.  How did that happen?

A.  I was working the machinery....

Q.  So when you were sitting and working on
December 2nd, 2014, what happened?

A.  I was sitting.  I was sitting there.  I
wasn’t expecting to get hit.  My body was not
expecting that.  

Q.  What did you get hit with?

A.  With a stacking cart....

Q.  And how did this cart hit you?

A.  She came.  She had the box going fast and
she pushed me up against the wheel.  I was in
between the wheel and the stacker, I was
smashed in between....

Q.  And where did the cart impact you?

A.  I felt my whole body.  When she hit me,
my - when she pushed me and my head went
forward and back and I put my hands up to try
to stop because there were like two poles and
I was afraid that they were going to get me in
the eyes....I got hurt and my neck went
forward and backward and I felt like it
cracked....My chest hit the wheel.  But my
hands detained or kept my head from it.

Q.  And after that happened, did you have any
symptoms, any pain?
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A.  Afterwards.  Yes, I felt it.

Q.  Where?

A.  My neck and my arm and my back....About in
the middle of my back, about right there
(indicating) and my shoulder.  

According to the record, the claimant signed an

“Employee Statement Of Injury” on December 4, 2014.  The

Statement Of Injury indicated that an injury occurred on

December 4, 2014:  “Seated @ hen wheel (MCP), Stack of 6

box pushed against chair causing to move.  Employee said

sorry & bump caused me to go forward, the chair back hit

in the middle of back.  Also said this happened Tuesday

same way.”  The claimant complained of pain in her

“middle back.”  The Employee Statement Of Injury on

December 4, 2014 did not describe an injury to the

claimant’s neck or left shoulder.   

Dr. Haws’ handwritten notes on December 5, 2014

appeared to indicate, “Pt was sitting in a chair which

was struck by another employ (sic) which by pt report

threw the pt forward injuring her back.”  Dr. Haws

reported pain in the claimant’s upper lumbar and lower

thoracic spine.  The assessment was “Low Back Pain.” 

Dr. Haws’ handwritten notes on December 12, 2014

appeared to indicate, “Pt reports back is improved. 
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Back hurts a little more when birds are big and things

are heavier....Objectively there is really no evidence

of significant injury - certainly nothing that would

equate to 8/10 pain level....I question her

magnification of symptoms.”  It was further noted on

December 12, 2014: “Reports her pain is better.”  The

claimant was assessed with “1) LUE pain due to C spine

DDD....I will release her at this time.  May work full

duty.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Jones at Ozarks

Community Hospital on December 18, 2014: “She has a knot

on her left hand which has been hurting.  She is also

having neck pain radiating to the left arm.  She states

on 11/21 she was hit at work and her neck whipped back,

apparently someone punched her, she is having a lot of

neck pain and radiculopathy down the left arm since

then....X-ray of the cervical spine shows some

degenerative disc disease with spurring at C5-C6, this

appears to be old.”  Dr. Jones assessed “1.  Neck pain. 

2.  DJD cervical spine.  3.  Arthritis.”  

An x-ray of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on December 18, 2014, at which time the Clinical History

was “Chronic pain.”  The following impression resulted:
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1.  Cervical degenerative disc disease, marked
at C4-5, C5-6, and C6-7.
2.  Probable mild cervical facet arthrosis.
3.  Nonspecific straightening of the usual
cervical lordosis.
4.  Bilateral cervical ribs.

The claimant signed another “Employee Statement Of

Injury” on January 20, 2015.  The Employee Statement

indicated, “I was cleaning the restrooms and I opened

the door and didn’t have time to get out and took my

hand backwards.”  The claimant complained of pain in her

left arm and shoulder.    

Dr. Jones noted on January 21, 2015, “She is still

having the neck pain radiating down the left arm, x-rays

have shown degenerative disc disease of the cervical

spine the last time she was in....She states she was at

work and another lady hit her in the head at work, her

neck whipped back and she has been having a lot of neck

pain with radiculopathy down the left arm since that

time, apparently her co-worker was drunk, the patient

reported the incident to her supervisor but I am not

sure that they have done anything about it, she is

having enough pain that we will go ahead and get an MRI

ordered.  She did see the company doctor, Dr. Haws, and

she is not improved with conservative measures.  Dr.

Haws referred her back to me for further workup.”  Dr.
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Jones assessed “1.  DJD cervical spine with

radiculopathy.”  

The claimant returned to Dr. Haws on February 6,

2015: “1st evaluation - New L shoulder injury.  ‘Opening

bathroom door too hard and it jerked L arm back.’” Dr.

Haws assessed “Strain L shoulder.”  Dr. Haws noted on

February 20, 2015, “I feel her L shoulder pain is

related to her C spine DDD....She may work at full duty. 

No follow up here for this problem.”  

Dr. Ashish Mathur saw the claimant at Community

Physicians Group on March 10, 2015:

Location of pain is upper back, middle back
and neck.  Pain is radiated to the left 
arm....Context: blow from behind.  Trauma
occurred due to work injury while at work,
4 months ago, on 11/10/2014....Pt was at work
and was hit from behind with a stack of
turkeys.  Pt states that she had to catch
herself with arms in front of her from going
into the machine.  Pt states she has decreased
ROM in left arm and unable to raise above
head....

X-ray spine, thoracic 2 views, degenerative
changes in C3, C4 and C5.  No fractures or
dislocations.  AP lateral, and oblique views
of the thoracic spine reveal no fracture,
dislocation or destructive lesions.  The
normal joint spaces, disc space height, and
thoracic kyphosis are well maintained.  No
foraminal encroachment is noted.  ASSESSMENT:
Normal radiographs of the thoracic spine.  

Dr. Mathur assessed “DDD (degenerative disc
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disease), cervical, Acute....She does have some

degenerative changes in her c-spine but it seems that

her nerve symptoms and neck pain only started after she

was hit from behind with a stack of turkeys that was

being moved.”    

Dr. James B. Blankenship saw the claimant on May 4,

2015:

Patient is in today for evaluation of her
pain.  She states she was involved in several
work related injuries.  The first injury was
when she was pushed hard in her chair. 
Another injury was with lifting and stacking
product overhead.  A couple of months after,
she was injured again dumping product. 
Patient complains of neck pain that radiates
left shoulder and left scapula then goes down
left arm to hand.  Reports numbness and
tingling in her left arm and hand involving
all digits....Patient also complains of low
back pain that radiates bilateral hip and
buttocks....

AP and lateral radiographs demonstrate
significant disk space settling at C4-C5
and C5-C6, as well as C6-C7.  Calcification of
the anterior longitudinal ligament is also
noted.  Marked spondylosis is noted at all 3
levels....

IMPRESSION: The patient actually has had 3
separate work related injuries.  Her most
significant pain is in her neck.  She also has
some left shoulder pain and some left hand
pain and paresthesias.  In her lower back she
has lower back pain and right buttock pain.
The first injury was lifting overhead in
August of last year.  In November she was
dumping some products and had a second injury.
Her neck pain actually started in December
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with a separate injury where she was pushed
through some boxes in a chair.  The patient’s
worker’s comp carrier would not allow an MRI
prior to us seeing her.  She has had some
ibuprofen and obviously plenty of time to get
over all these injuries as far as her back and
pain.

Dr. Blankenship planned conservative treatment and

additional diagnostic testing.  The claimant treated

with a physical therapist beginning May 13, 2015.    

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was done on

June 2, 2015, with the impression, “Minimal facet

arthropathy is noted with no significant neural

impingement or stenosis.  Mild degenerative changes are

noted at L4-5 and L5-S1 once again without significant

neural impingement or disk protrusions.”  

The respondents terminated the claimant’s

employment on or about June 2, 2015, related to alleged

insubordination.

Dr. R. David Cannon reported on July 20, 2015, “The

patient presents with neck, bilateral shoulder, and left

head and upper extremity pain.  She also presents with

back and left lower extremity pain....The patient’s pain

originated with two work related accidents on 12/2/14

and another on 12/4/14.  The first incident involved

being pushed and smashed between a stack of chickens and
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a beak trimming machine.  Another involved lifting and

stacking overhead.”  Dr. Cannon informed Dr. Blankenship

on September 2, 2015, “Ms. Caro was seen at Physician’s

Specialty Hospital today where she underwent a lumbar

epidural injection under fluoroscopy.  As you know she

had a work-related injury and complained of both neck

and low back pain.  She was only given approval for a

lumbar epidural injection.”  

Dr. Blankenship saw the claimant on October 1, 2015

and noted in part, “States PT did not afford her any

relief.  Her LESI gave her very minimal transient

relief....She is not working and states was terminated

from her job.  Rates her pain at 100% towards worse pain

imaginable....She is still having neck and arm pain, but

this has not been covered by her Workers’ Compensation

carrier.”  Dr. Blankenship recommended a Functional

Capacity Evaluation.

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on October 15, 2015, after which it was

reported, “The results of this evaluation indicate that

an unreliable effort was put forth, with 15 of 45

consistency measures within expected limits....Ms. Caro

completed functional testing on this date with
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unreliable results.  Overall, Ms. Caro demonstrated the

ability to perform work in the UNDETERMINED

classification of work.”  

Dr. Blankenship reported in part on October 22,

2015, “In summary, this functional capacity evaluation

indicates significant inconsistencies, which at best

would be related to inappropriate illness behavior.  I

do not feel like further treatment at least in my hands

will be of benefit to this patient.  She does not have a

surgically treatable problem in my opinion, and I think

that she likely has a myofascial pain syndrome with some

significant inappropriate illness overlay.  We will pass

this information along to the Workers’ Compensation

carrier.  Because she does not have any objective

findings on examination or radiographic objective

findings, the patient does not qualify for an impairment

rating based on the Fourth Edition AMA Guidelines and

our current Arkansas State Workers’ Compensation

Guidelines.  This narrative has been based on a

reasonable degree of medical certainty.” 

The claimant returned to Community Physicians Group

on February 24, 2016: “Location of pain is bilateral

anterior neck, bilateral lateral neck, bilateral
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posterior neck and bilateral shoulder....Pt was injured

at work 1 year ago when a box fell on her neck and

shoulders 1 year ago....Pt had injury in December of

2014 and needs MRI to r/o impingement.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on March 3, 2016, with the following impression:  

1.  Mild to moderate multilevel cervical spine
degenerative arthrosis.  Findings are worst at
C4-C5 resulting in moderate central canal and
moderate bilateral neural femoral narrowing at
this level.
2.  Small region of fluid signal within the
cervical spinal cord at C5, likely
representing small area of myelomalacia.  

An MRI of the claimant’s left shoulder was also

taken on March 3, 2016, with the following impression:

1.  Partial articular surface tearing of the
distal supraspinatus just proximal to the
distal attachment.  
2.  Mild DJD of the glenohumeral and
acromioclavicular joints.  

Dr. Matthew J. Coker examined the claimant on

April 6, 2016:

Conrada Caro presents for evaluation of her
left shoulder.  She has had shoulder problems
for almost a year and a half now.  It was July
2014 when she injured it lifting boxes of
turkey chicks over her head.  She is now being
followed by Dr. Mathur, who ordered an MRI
because of continued shoulder pain and has
referred her to us for evaluation and care....

IMAGING: She has MRI of the shoulder that
shows maybe a little partial tear of the
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rotator cuff, but nothing complete, nothing
that at this point I think warrants any
surgery....I think we should consider some
therapy....

Dr. Mathur stated on May 3, 2016, “Conrada Caro is

currently under my medical care and has been seeing me

for 2 months in regards to her left shoulder pain.  An

MRI done March 2016 has shown that she has a partial

tear of the Supraspinatus tendon of the left shoulder. 

I believe that this injury occurred at work during the

month of November 2014, when she was hit by a stack of 6

boxes when bumped by another employee.  I have referred

her for further treatment to Orthopaedic specialties,

and physical therapy.” 

Dr. Chuck Nalley reported on May 6, 2016:

Ms. Caro is a 57-year-old woman who has had
neck and left shoulder pain for greater than 2
years.  However, she does state that she has
had an injury on 12/02/2014 where she got hit
in the back of the head with a stack of boxes
while at work.  She states since that time,
she has had severe axial neck pain and the
left shoulder pain....She has no difficulty
with spasticity....She has had some physical
therapy and soft tissue injection.  She feels
as if they have exacerbated her symptoms in
some capacity....

An MRI obtained at Siloam Springs Memorial on
03/03/2016 of the cervical spine was reviewed.
She does have multilevel cervical spondylosis
that is most notable at C3-4, 4-5, 5-6.  She
does have some resultant neural foraminal
stenosis on the left side at C5-6, 4-5 most
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notably.  She also does appear to have some
cord signal change between the C4-5 and 5-6
levels consistent with myelomalacia
potentially.  The T1 imaging does not appear
that these changes are consistent with fat
being in the canal at these areas.  It is
clearly present on T2 imaging and STIR.  

Dr. Nalley assessed “1.  Cervical spondylosis.  2. 

Some myelomalacia behind the body of C5.  3.  No history

or physical examination findings consistent with

myelopathy.  4.  Left arm radicular syndrome with her

cervical spondylosis.  5.  Left shoulder mechanical

pain.”  Dr. Nalley planned conservative treatment.  

The claimant returned to Dr. Nalley on May 18,

2016: “Ms. Caro is a 57-year-old woman who comes back

today for a repeat discussion.  After her having a long

discussion about her injury at work I tried to

understand what her real point of her coming to visit

was....I do not really think she is interested in using

this visit as a medical visit, but more as a legal

visit....The decision on whether or not this is a work

related incident or a chronic issue or otherwise is

related to her insurance company and the State of

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission.”   

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 21, 2016. 

The claimant contended, “On December 2, 2014 she injured
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her back, neck, left hand, and left shoulder when the

stacker/cart hit her chair and pushed her into a

machine.  The claimant contends that she is entitled to

receive treatment as recommended by Dr. Matthew Coker. 

The claimant reserves all other issues.”

The parties stipulated that the respondents

“controverted the claim in its entirety.”  The

respondents contended, “The respondents deny that the

claimant’s alleged injury occurred.  In the alternative,

the respondents assert that the claimant did not give

timely appropriate notice of her alleged injury to

Cargill and, as a result, even if the claimant sustained

the injury as apparently alleged, she is not entitled to

compensation benefits pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

701.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1.  Whether the claimant sustained a
compensable injury to her back, neck, left
hand, and left shoulder.
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to
medical treatment.  

A hearing was held on September 12, 2016.  At that

time, the claimant withdrew her contention that she

sustained a compensable injury to her back and left



CARO - G501840 16

hand.  The respondents withdrew their notice defense.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

December 2, 2016 and found that the claimant proved she

sustained a compensable injury to her neck and left

shoulder.  The respondents appeal to the Full

Commission.    

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(I) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]  

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-
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102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).

According to the record in the present matter, the

claimant contended that she injured her neck and left

shoulder on December 2, 2014 “when the stacker/cart hit

her chair and pushed her into a machine.”  The parties

eventually agreed to litigate “1.  Whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her neck and left

shoulder” on December 2, 2014.  An administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck and left shoulder on

December 2, 2014.  

It is the duty of the Full Commission to enter

findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence and not on whether there is substantial

evidence to support the administrative law judge’s

findings.  Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App.

184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983).  The Full Commission makes

its own findings in accordance with the preponderance of

the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark.

App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  Moreover, the Arkansas
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Court of Appeals typically reviews only the decision of

the Full Commission, not that of the administrative law

judge.  Daniels v. Affiliated Foods SW., 70 Ark. App.

319, 17 S.W.3d 817(2000).

The Full Commission finds that the claimant in the

present matter did not prove she sustained a compensable

injury to her neck or left shoulder.  It is the

Commission’s duty to make determinations of credibility,

to weigh the evidence, and to resolve conflicts in

medical testimony and evidence.  Martin Charcoal, Inc.

v. Britt, 102 Ark. App. 252, 284 S.W.3d 91 (2008).  We

find in the present matter that the evidence does not

corroborate the claimant’s testimony and that the

claimant was not a credible witness.  The record does

not support the claimant’s contention that she injured

her neck and left shoulder on or about December 2, 2014. 

The claimant testified that she sustained an

accidental injury on December 2, 2014 when another

employee pushing a cart allegedly “pushed me up against

the wheel....I was smashed in between.”  The claimant

signed an Employee Statement of Injury asserting that

the injury actually occurred December 4, 2014.  However,

the claimant wrote on the Employee Statement of Injury
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that she felt pain in her “middle back,” not her neck or

left shoulder.  The first medical treatment of record

took place on December 5, 2014, at which time Dr. Haws

assessed “Low back pain.”  Dr. Haws did not report or

diagnose an injury to the claimant’s left shoulder.  Dr.

Haws reported on December 12, 2014 that the claimant’s

back pain had improved, and Dr. Haws did not describe an

injury to the claimant’s neck or left shoulder.  

Dr. Jones noted on December 18, 2014 that the

claimant was suffering from neck pain after allegedly

being “punched” at work on November 21, 2014.  Dr. Jones

did not report an injury to the claimant’s neck or left

shoulder occurring on December 2, 2014.  Diagnostic

testing confirmed degenerative disc disease in the

claimant’s cervical spine.  There is no evidence of

record demonstrating that the claimant’s degenerative

disc disease was causally related to an injury occurring

December 2, 2014.  The claimant signed another Employee

Statement of Injury on January 20, 2015 reporting that

she felt left shoulder pain after being hit by a

bathroom door.

The claimant told Dr. Jones on January 21, 2015

that she was suffering from neck pain as a result of



CARO - G501840 20

being hit by an intoxicated co-worker.  Dr. Jones

assessed degenerative joint disease of the claimant’s

cervical spine.  The claimant informed Dr. Haws on

February 6, 2015 that she sustained a left shoulder

injury after previously being struck by a bathroom door. 

Dr. Mathur reported in March 2015 that the claimant had

been hit from behind at work on November 10, 2014, not

December 2, 2014.  Dr. Mathur also assessed degenerative

disc disease of the cervical spine.  Dr. Blankenship

began treating the claimant in May 2015 and reported,

“She actually has had 3 separate work related injuries.” 

Dr. Blankenship arranged conservative treatment, from

which the claimant reported no benefit.  After a

Functional Capacity Evaluation in October 2015, Dr.

Blankenship opined that the claimant’s symptoms were

“related to inappropriate illness behavior.”  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury to her neck or left

shoulder on or about December 2, 2014.  We find that the

claimant was not a credible witness and that the

evidence did not corroborate the claimant’s testimony or

contentions.  The Full Commission recognizes that an
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employer takes an employee as he finds her, and

employment circumstances that aggravate pre-existing

conditions are compensable.  Leach v. Cooper Tire &

Rubber Co., 2011 Ark. App. 571, citing Heritage Baptist

Temple v. Robinson, 82 Ark. App. 460, 120 S.W.3d 150

(2003).  An aggravation of a pre-existing noncompensable

condition by a compensable injury itself is compensable. 

Oliver v. Guardsmark, 68 Ark. App. 24, 3 S.W.3d 336

(1999).  An aggravation, being a new injury with an

independent cause, must meet the requirements for a

compensable injury.  Ford v. Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63

Ark. App. 260, 977 S.W.2d 5 (1998).  Nevertheless, the

claimant in the present matter did not prove that she

sustained a compensable aggravation to a pre-existing

condition in her neck or left shoulder.    

The Full Commission also recognizes that articular

surface tearing was shown in the claimant’s left

shoulder in an MRI taken March 3, 2016, and that Dr.

Mathur stated in May 2016, “I believe that this injury

occurred at work during the month of November 2014, when

she was hit by a stack of 6 boxes when bumped by another

employee.”  The Commission has the authority to accept

or reject a medical opinion and the authority to
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determine its probative value.  Poulan Weed Eater v.

Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002).  The

record in the present matter does not corroborate Dr.

Mathur’s statement that the claimant injured her left

shoulder as a result of being “hit by a stack of 6

boxes” in November 2014.  We have discussed at length

the claimant’s agreed contention that she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck and left shoulder as the

result of an accident allegedly occurring December 2,

2014.  Finally, we are aware that a claimant is not

required to identify a precise time and numerical date

upon which an accidental injury occurred; rather, the

claimant must prove that the occurrence of the injury is

capable of being identified.  Edens v. Superior Marble &

Glass, 346 Ark. 487, 58 S.W.3d 369 (2001).  In the

present matter, the claimant did not prove that she

sustained an injury to her neck or left shoulder as the

result of a specific incident identifiable by time and

place of occurrence.

The claimant in the present matter did not prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained an

accidental injury causing internal or external physical

harm to her neck or left shoulder.  The claimant did not
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prove that she sustained an injury to her neck or left

shoulder which arose out of and in the course of

employment, required medical services, or resulted in

disability.  The claimant did not prove that she

sustained an injury to her neck or left shoulder which

was caused by a specific incident identifiable by time

and place of occurrence on December 2, 2014 or any other

date.  Nor did the claimant establish a compensable

injury to her neck or left shoulder by medical evidence

supported by objective findings.  None of the diagnostic

findings of cervical degenerative disc disease or

abnormalities in the claimant’s left shoulder are

causally related to an injury occurring on or about

December 2, 2014.  See Ford, supra.  Finally, the

claimant did not prove that she sustained a compensable

aggravation of a pre-existing condition in her neck or

left shoulder.  See Leach, supra.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission reverses the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant

proved she sustained a compensable injury to her neck

and left shoulder.  This claim is denied and dismissed.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.    

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the record in this

claim, I dissent from the majority opinion finding that

the claimant did not prove she sustained a compensable

injury to her neck or left shoulder.

Factual and Medical Background

     The claimant worked for the respondent-

employer on the poultry line removing baby turkeys from

boxes and placing them on a wheel.  The claimant

testified that on December 2, 2014 while she was sitting

at the machine, she was struck with a stacking cart

which contained boxed turkeys.  According to the

claimant, when she was hit, her chest hit the machine

but she used her hands to prevent her head from hitting. 

The claimant added that she was crushed between the
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stacker cart and the machine.  When the accident

occurred, the claimant felt the impact in her left arm,

back and neck.  The claimant indicated that the pain in

her back was between the waist and neck area.

The claimant testified that she had no prior

issues with her neck.  The claimant indicated that she

had prior problems with left shoulder pain, but

testified further that the pain after the accident was

worse.  The claimant stated that her neck has not

improved since the accident.

After being struck on December 2, 2014, the

claimant was hit again on December 4, 2014.  On

December 4, 2014, the claimant reported both accidents. 

The claimant testified that she experienced pain

following the second accident also. 

The claimant first received treatment on

March 10, 2015 at Community Physicians Group.  The

history noted from that visit states:

1. back pain
Onset: 4 months ago.  The

problem is worsening.  It occurs
persistently.  Location of pain is
upper back, middle back and neck. 
Pain is radiated to the left arm. 
The patient describes the pain as an
ache, numbness, shooting and
stabbing.  Context: blow from
behind. Trauma occurred due to work
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injury while at work, 4 [m]onths
ago, on 11/10/2014. Symptoms are
aggravated by bending, changing
positions, daily activities,
lifting, twisting and walking. The
patient denies relieving factors.
Associated symptoms include joint
pain, numbness in the upper
extremity, tenderness, tingling in
the arms, stiffness and headaches.
Additional information: pt was at
work and was hit from behind with a
stack of turkeys. Pt states that she
had to catch her self [sic] with
arms in front of her from going into
the machine. Pt states she has
decreased ROM in left arm and unable
to raise above head.

An x-ray of the cervical spine showed

“significant degenerative changes of C spine [sic] main

degenerative changes in C3, C4 and C5 no fractures or

dislocations”.  A patient plan was created as follows:

She does have some degenerative
changes in her c-spine but it seems
that her nerve symptoms and neck
pain only started after she was hit
from behind with a stack of turkeys
that was being moved.

She has been discharged from
workers[’] comp doctor and is still
having significant symptoms that she
would like to have evaluated.

The claimant began physical therapy on May 13,

2015 with diagnoses of cervicalgia and lumbago.  The

claimant underwent nine sessions of physical therapy,

which she testified helped her some.
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The claimant visited Dr. R. David Cannon on

July 20, 2015 with complaints of neck, bilateral

shoulder, and left head and upper extremity pain.  Dr.

Cannon’s plan was noted as:

Discussed CESI/LESI.  She claims she
had a cervical MRI, but I have no
copy or report to view. Her lumbar
MRI shows spondylosis and IVDD. She
wants a cervical injection first,
then wants to do her lumbar MRI. We
will work on approval for CESI and
if no, then LESI.

The claimant underwent a Functional Capacity

Evaluation (hereinafter, “FCE”) on October 15, 2015. 

The results of the evaluation indicated that an

unreliable effort was put forth.

On February 24, 2016, the claimant returned to

Community Physicians Group with a complaint of neck

pain.  At that time, Dr. Mathur planned to perform

further diagnostic evaluation and ordered an MRI of the

cervical spine and an MRI of the upper left extremity. 

The MRI of the left shoulder showed a “[p]artial

articular surface tearing of the distal supraspinatus

just proximal to the distal attachment” and “[m]ild DJD

of the glenohumeral and acromioclavicular joints”.  The

MRI of the cervical spine rendered the following:
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Impression:
1. Mild to moderate multilevel
cervical spine degenerative
arthrosis. Findings are worst at C4-
C5 resulting in moderate central
canal and moderate bilateral neural
femoral narrowing at this level.
2. Small region of fluid signal
within the cervical spinal cord at
C5, likely representing small area
of myelomalacia.

On April 6, 2016, the claimant saw Dr. Matthew

Coker for an evaluation of her left shoulder.  In the

Impression/Plan section of his clinic note, Dr. Coker

indicated:

I think we should consider therapy.
She has done this for her back,
which is good because I think some
of this may be coming from her neck
based on her symptoms, but I think
therapy for the shoulder is going to
be important, as well.  The fact
that she is just not using it very
much, she has had problems for
almost 2 years, and I think that is
it [sic] imperative at this point
that we get therapy started on the
shoulder.  I am going to see her
back in 6 weeks for reevaluation. We
will call her in some Mobic to
Jepson’s and see if that helps. ...

Dr. Mathur authored a letter dated May 3, 2016

wherein he indicated, “[a]n MRI done March 2016 has

shown that she has a partial tear of the Supraspinatus

[sic] tendon of the left shoulder.  I believe that this

injury occurred at work during the month of November



CARO - G501840 29

2014, when she was hit by a stack of 6 boxes when bumped

by another employee.”

The claimant worked full duty for the

respondent until June of 2015.  The claimant has not

worked since being terminated by the respondents.  The

claimant indicated in her testimony that she felt unable

to work.

Opinion

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938
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S.W.2d 876 (1997). 

A pre-existing disease or infirmity does not

disqualify a claim if the employment aggravated,

accelerated, or combined with the disease or infirmity

to produce the disability for which compensation is

sought.  See, Nashville Livestock Commission v. Cox, 302

Ark. 69, 787 S.W.2d 664 (1990); Conway Convalescent

Center v. Murphree, 266 Ark. 985, 585 S.W.2d 462 (Ark.

App. 1979); St. Vincent Medical Center v. Brown, 53 Ark.

App. 30, 917 S.W.2d 550 (1996).  The employer takes the

employee as he finds him.  Murphree, supra.  In such

cases, the test is not whether the injury causes the

condition, but rather the test is whether the injury

aggravates, accelerates, or combines with the condition. 

However, although a disabling symptom of a pre-existing

condition may be compensable if it is brought on by an

accident arising out of and in the course of employment,

the employee’s entitlement to compensation ends when his

condition is restored to the condition that existed

before the injury unless the injury contributes to the

condition by accelerating or combining with the pre-

existing condition.  See, Arkansas Power & Light Co. v.

Scroggins,230 Ark. 936, 328 S.W.2d 97 (1959).
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A claimant is not required in every case to

establish the causal connection between a work-related

incident and an injury by either expert medical opinion

or by objective medical evidence.  See Wal-mart Stores,

Inc. v. VanWagner, 337 Ark. 443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999). 

The Arkansas courts have long recognized that a causal

relationship may be established between an employment-

related incident and a subsequent physical injury based

on evidence that the injury manifested itself within a

reasonable period of time following the incident so that

the injury is logically attributable to the incident,

where there is no other reasonable explanation for the

injury.  Hall v. Pittman Construction Co., 235 Ark. 104,

357 S.W.2d 263 (1962).  

The claimant injured her neck and left

shoulder on December 2, 2014 and reported it to her

supervisor two days later.  There is no other

explanation for the claimant’s injury.  The claimant

testified that she immediately felt pain in her left

arm, back, and neck when the incident occurred.  With

regards to the claimant’s shoulder injury, an MRI taken

on March 3, 2016 showed a tear of the distal

supraspinatus.  There is nothing other than the
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claimant’s work-related accident to which this injury

can be causally attributed.  The evidence supports a

finding that the claimant’s left shoulder injury is a

compensable injury caused by a specific incident.

The MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine

performed on March 3, 2016, showed degenerative

arthrosis and central canal and bilateral neural femoral

narrowing and a region of fluid signal within the

cervical spinal cord at C5.  It is not unusual to find

some degeneration in a person of the claimant’s age;

however, I note that the claimant testified that she had

no prior problems with her neck prior to her work-

related incident and the condition.  Additionally, the

cervical degeneration was not preventing the claimant

from performing her job duties.  It is clear that the

claimant’s previously asymptomatic degenerative

condition was aggravated by the work accident.

As indicated by the majority, there were

varying accounts of how the claimant sustained her

injuries found within her medical records.  However, I

am not persuaded that the claimant herself gave these

varying accounts.  Clearly, there is an issue with

communication given that the claimant’s preferred
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language is Spanish.  This fact is supported by the

communication problem between the certified court

translator and the claimant during the hearing.  At one

point the hearing was taken off the record at the

request of the translator.  Upon returning, the

Administrative Law Judge explained, “...the interpreter

had a little trouble understanding some of the slang

related to the job that Ms. Caro was handling and so we

have gone off the record and had a discussion about

that.”  I believe that is more probable that the

claimant was misunderstood than that the claimant gave

different versions of how she sustained her injuries. 

For the aforementioned reasons, I find that

the claimant has established by a preponderance of the

evidence that she sustained a work-related injury that

is supported by objective findings.  Thus, I find that

the claimant’s neck and left shoulder injuries are

compensable. 

For the foregoing reasons, I must dissent from

the majority opinion.

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


